

Make Your Publications Visible.

A Service of



Leibniz-Informationszentrum Wirtschaft Leibniz Information Centre

Chen, Chuanbo; Ding, Shijun; Cook, Sarah; Pong, Myra

Working Paper

Coming home: The return of migrant workers with illness or work-related injuries in China's Hubei and Sichuan provinces

UNRISD Working Paper, No. 2014-5

Provided in Cooperation with:

United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD), Geneva

Suggested Citation: Chen, Chuanbo; Ding, Shijun; Cook, Sarah; Pong, Myra (2014): Coming home: The return of migrant workers with illness or work-related injuries in China's Hubei and Sichuan provinces, UNRISD Working Paper, No. 2014-5, United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD), Geneva

This Version is available at: https://hdl.handle.net/10419/148762

Standard-Nutzungsbedingungen:

Die Dokumente auf EconStor dürfen zu eigenen wissenschaftlichen Zwecken und zum Privatgebrauch gespeichert und kopiert werden.

Sie dürfen die Dokumente nicht für öffentliche oder kommerzielle Zwecke vervielfältigen, öffentlich ausstellen, öffentlich zugänglich machen, vertreiben oder anderweitig nutzen.

Sofern die Verfasser die Dokumente unter Open-Content-Lizenzen (insbesondere CC-Lizenzen) zur Verfügung gestellt haben sollten, gelten abweichend von diesen Nutzungsbedingungen die in der dort genannten Lizenz gewährten Nutzungsrechte.

Terms of use:

Documents in EconStor may be saved and copied for your personal and scholarly purposes.

You are not to copy documents for public or commercial purposes, to exhibit the documents publicly, to make them publicly available on the internet, or to distribute or otherwise use the documents in public.

If the documents have been made available under an Open Content Licence (especially Creative Commons Licences), you may exercise further usage rights as specified in the indicated licence.







Coming Home

The Return of Migrant Workers with Illness or Work-Related Injuries in China's Hubei and Sichuan Provinces

Chuanbo Chen, Shijun Ding, Sarah Cook and Myra Pong

Migration and Health in China
A joint project of
United Nations Research Institute for Social Development
Sun Yat-sen Center for Migrant Health Policy

Working Paper 2014–5
March 2014



The United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD) is an autonomous research institute within the UN system that undertakes multidisciplinary research and policy analysis on the social dimensions of contemporary development issues. Through our work we aim to ensure that social equity, inclusion and justice are central to development thinking, policy and practice.

UNRISD, Palais des Nations, 1211 Geneva 10, Switzerland; Tel: +41 (0)22 9173020; Fax: +41 (0)22 9170650; info@unrisd.org; www.unrisd.org



The Sun Yat-sen Center for Migrant Health Policy (CMHP) is a multidisciplinary research institution at Sun Yat-sen University (SYSU), Guangzhou, China. Funded by the China Medical Board (CMB), CMHP was established by the School of Public Health, School of Business, School of Government, School of Sociology and Anthropology and Lingnan College of SYSU in 2009. CMHP aims to take a leading role and act as a hub for research, communication and policy advocacy on issues relating to health and migration in China.

Sun Yat-sen Center for Migrant Health Policy, Sun Yat-sen University, #74, Zhongshan Road II, Guangzhou City 510080, P.R. China; Tel: +86 20 8733 5524; Fax: +86 20 8733 5524; cmhp@mail.sysu.edu.cn; http://cmhp.sysu.edu.cn/

Copyright © United Nations Research Institute for Social Development/Sun Yat-sen Center for Migrant Health Policy

The responsibility for opinions expressed in signed studies rests solely with their author(s), and availability on this website does not constitute an endorsement by UNRISD or CMHP of the opinions expressed in them. No publication or distribution of these papers is permitted without the prior authorization of the author(s), except for personal use.

Introduction to Working Papers on Migration and Health in China

This paper is part of a series of outputs from the research project on <u>Migration and</u> Health in China.

China is confronted by major challenges posed by the massive population movement over the past three decades. In 2009, approximately 230 million rural inhabitants moved temporarily or permanently to cities in search of employment and better livelihoods. Such large-scale mobility has huge implications for the pattern and transmission of diseases; for China's health care system and related policies; and for health of the Chinese population in both receiving and sending areas. The health and social issues associated with population movement on such an unprecedented scale have been inadequately addressed by public policy and largely neglected by researchers. Based on interdisciplinary research across the health, social science and policy fields, this project constitutes a major effort to fill research and policy gaps. Collectively, the papers and commentaries in this series aim to provide a comprehensive assessment of the health and public policy implications of rural to urban migration in China, to inform policy and to identify future research directions.

This project is a collaboration between UNRISD and the Center for Migrant Health Policy, Sun Yat-sen University, Guangzhou, China, and funded by the China Medical Board.

Series Editors: Sarah Cook, Shufang Zhang and Li Ling

Working Papers on Migration and Health in China

Coming Home: The Return of Migrant Workers with Illness or Work-Related Injuries in China's Hubei and Sichuan Provinces

Chuanbo Chen, Shijun Ding, Sarah Cook and Myra Pong, March 2014

Chinese Migrant Workers and Occupational Injuries: A Case Study of the Manufacturing Industry in the Pearl River Delta

Bettina Gransow, Guanghuai Zheng, Apo Leong and Li Ling, January 2014

Reproductive Health and Access to Services among Rural-to-Urban Migrants in China Zhenzhen Zheng, Ciyong Lu and Liming Lu, December 2013

The Influence of Migration on the Burden of and Response to Infectious Disease Threats in China: A Theoretically Informed Review

Joseph D. Tucker, Chun Hao, Xia Zou, Guiye Lv, Megan McLaughlin, Xiaoming Li and Li Ling, November 2013

Contents

Abstract/Summary	iii
Acknowledgements	ii
Introduction	1
Understanding the Impacts of Return Migration on Ill Health in China:	
The Analytical Framework	2
Data and Methods	
Household surveys	3
In-depth interviews	3
Sample selection and size	
Results	4
Coming home with illness/injury	5
Characteristics of ReMIs	5
Reasons for coming home: Types of illness/work-related injury	5
Medical treatment	
On-site emergency treatment	6
Searching continuously for treatment	6
High medical treatment costs	8
Meeting the costs	9
Meeting the costs for emergency on-site treatment	9
Reimbursement through the New Cooperative Medical Scheme	10
The Medical Financial Assistance scheme: Coverage and assistance	11
Borrowing accounted for half of medical costs	11
Minimum Living Security Scheme: Very low coverage	12
The burden on rural families	12
ReMI households with other members with severe health problems	12
Shortage of labour and multiple dependants within the household	13
Average debt of 20,000 yuan	13
Mental disorders	
Changes in household livelihoods	14
Migrated again as labourers	15
Working in small local businesses and farming at home	16
Light farming activities at home	16
Primarily dependent on others for production	17
Disabled and completely dependent on others	17
Discussion and Conclusions	18
References	21
Tables	
Table 1. Migrants' ill health: A continuum	
Table 2. Descriptive indicators for ReMIs in this study	
Table 3. Number of days ReMIs received in-patient treatment and amount spent	
Table 4. Formal sources of reimbursement received	
Table 5. Percentage distribution of households with different health conditions	
Table 6. Percentage distribution of ReMI households by types of work abilities	15

Acronyms

MFA Medical Financial Assistance
NCMS New Cooperative Medical Scheme

ReMI Return migrant with major illness/work-related injuries

Acknowledgements

This research was undertaken as part of a project on "Migration and Health in China," implemented by the Sun Yat-sen Center for Migrant Health Policy and the United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD) and funded by the China Medical Board (Grant No. 10-009: Phase II Supplementary Grant of Construction Project of the Sun Yat-sen Center for Migrant Health Policy). Data used are from the Sixth Framework Programme of the European Commission (POVILL project, http://www.povill.com/en index.aspx), in which the household survey was led by Zhongnan University of Economics and Law. The China Health Economics Institute and Huaxi Medical Center of Sichuan University were also involved in the survey. The National Natural Science Foundation of China projects (71373271, 71073164 and 71173239) provided financial support in analyzing the data. This paper also benefited from discussion at the Association of American Geographers Annual Conference (March 20-27, 2009), the International Seminar on Chinese Migration Population (November 2010), and the International Conference on Health System Reform in Asia by Hong Kong University and Social Sciences & Medicine (December 2011). Special thanks are due to Nansheng Bai, Jennifer Holdaway, Gerald Bloom, Henry Lucas, Cindy Fan, Tiejun Wen, Sangui Wang, Shi Li and Yandong Zhao.

Abstract/Summary

It is widely recognized that rural-urban migration has complex health effects. Employing a dataset from a POVILL project that uses a two-stage approach (involving household surveys and in-depth interviews) in four counties of rural China, this paper focuses on return migrants with serious illness/injuries to investigate the socioeconomic impact of return migration on rural households. Using POVILL survey data, 2,600 of 12,000 households sampled had at least one member who suffered from a major illness/injury, and around 4 per cent (or 477 households) had members who had migrated to cities but returned due to serious illness/injury. Six hundred of the 2.600 households were randomly chosen for in-depth interviews, of which 110 households were identified as having return migrants with major illness/work-related injuries (ReMIs). These households form the sample for this paper. About 80 per cent of the members of these households received in-patient hospital treatment and, because assistance from formal health care schemes was extremely limited, they had to rely on savings and loans from friends and relatives to pay for medical treatment and daily living expenses. Only about 30 per cent were able return to migrant work; 23 per cent either farmed or engaged in small businesses; 15 per cent could do only light work; 24 per cent lost productivity and became dependent on other, often elderly, family members; and 8 per cent died. These findings have significant implications for understanding the present flows of migrant labour, the implications of migrant health for rural livelihoods, and the consequences of the administrative divide between rural and urban areas for health and social protection. It thus suggests important areas for policy consideration that would affect both migrant and rural populations.

Authors

Chuanbo Chen (chrisccb@126.com) is associate professor at the School of Agricultural Economics and Rural Development at Renmin University of China.

Shijun Ding (dingshijun2006@aliyun.com) is Professor for Agricultural Economics and Rural Development at Zhongnan University of Economics and Law, Wuhan, China.

Sarah Cook is Director of the United Nations Research Institute for Social Development (UNRISD).

Myra Pong recently completed her PhD from the Institute of Development Studies, United Kingdom.

Introduction

There is increasing recognition that rural-urban migration has complex health effects. Internationally, the migrants' state of health has been investigated intensively (Sander 2007; Zimmerman et al. 2011), and the health status of those migrants who return to their hometowns or rural villages is now receiving greater attention (Clark et al. 2007; Ullmann et al. 2011). These studies have led to debates surrounding what has become known as the "healthy migrant phenomenon" by which the countryside exports good health while importing ill health (Hu et al. 2008). In China, the number of internal migrant workers has increased rapidly, from an estimated 100 million in 2002 to 160 million in 2011 (NBS 2012), and their health status is now receiving increasing attention from both the government and scholars. In particular, more attention is being paid to issues concerning the transmission of infectious diseases, maternal health, and occupational disease and injuries. The "healthy migrant phenomenon" has also been observed in the Chinese context (Hu et al. 2008; Chen 2011).

However, the health effects of migration in China (as elsewhere) are extremely complex, both in terms of the physical impact on individuals and the socioeconomic consequences for individuals, households and communities in both sending and receiving areas. There are two main ways in which rural-urban migration and its health implications can be viewed. First, younger and healthier people are more likely to migrate to cities to seek jobs, while the elderly, weak or sick are more likely to remain in their rural home villages. Second, migrants who have a major illness or injury and/or need care are likely to return to their home villages to seek support from their families or communities (Bai and He 2002).

Migrant workers who suffer from illness/injuries and subsequently choose to return to their home villages in rural areas often disappear from the public eye and receive little attention. Nonetheless, the burden of taking care of these migrants has important policy and practical implications, not only for the distribution of health care resources, but also for the economic and care burden on the families of these migrants (Clark et al. 2007; Chen et al. 2010).

The central focus of this paper is on the population of return migrants with illness/injuries in China. It starts by providing an overview of the analytical framework used, followed by a discussion of data collection and methods. The rest of the paper then investigates the changing pattern of return migration in China (that is, how the countryside is importing ill health), and the impact on rural household livelihoods of migrants returning in ill health. The final section discusses the key conclusions and implications of the study. Using a large dataset collected in four counties in 2007, several key questions about return migrants are examined. Why did they return home? How did they seek or access medical services? Who was responsible for earning the household income and providing daily care? Did these migrants receive assistance from formal social security schemes? And what were the impacts on their household livelihoods?

_

¹ Zhan et al. 2002; Pringle and Frost 2003; Zheng and Lian 2005; Strand et al. 2007; Guo and Zhang 2008; Liu et al. 2008; Wong et al. 2008; Liu 2011.

² Data used are from a research project funded by the Sixth Framework Programme of the European Commission (POVILL project, grant number: INCO-CT-2005-517657, www.povill.com/en_index.aspx), in which the household survey was led by Zhongnan University of Economics and Law. The China Health Economics Institute and Huaxi Medical Center of Sichuan University were also involved in the survey.

Understanding the Impacts of Return Migration on III Health in China: The Analytical Framework

Return migration is an important stage in the migration process and refers to the act of going back to a place of origin such as a home village. Internationally, return migration is complex and can happen under a range of circumstances. The process can also have important linkages to health (International Organization for Migration 2008). Indeed, different factors related to the migration process—including reasons for migrating, type of travel, length of stay and legal status—can increase health vulnerabilities and affect a migrant's health status (Davies et al. 2010).

In China, return migration is viewed as the reverse process of rural-urban migration, where migrants go to the cities in search of job opportunities to support their families in rural areas. Key reasons for return include: the need to take care of family members, marriage, childbirth and childcare, difficulties finding jobs in the cities, plans to start a business at home, and health considerations. Ill health is therefore one among a complex set of factors associated with return migration.

The experience of migrants with ill health can be seen as a continuum of distinguishable phases, in which the process can be understood in terms of symptoms, diagnosis, care seeking, provider consultation, treatment and adherence (Chrisman 1977). In each stage of the process, patients encounter certain types of problems associated with the illness/injury. To investigate this issue, patient illness narratives, which are embedded in particular social and cultural contexts, are often a useful tool to capture the experiences of patients and the multiplicity of problems associated with ill health.³

Given the above context, and drawing particularly on Men et al. (2012), this paper focuses on five issues in investigating the pattern of return migration for migrants in ill health and the impacts on household livelihoods: (i) getting ill/injured and returning home, (ii) getting medical treatment upon return, (iii) meeting the costs, (iv) increasing the burden on families, and (v) changing household livelihoods (see table 1). Using a content analysis approach, the rest of this paper analyses the health situation of these migrants and the impacts organized around these five issues.

Table 1. Migrants' ill health: A continuum

Iss	ues		Associated problems		
1	Symptoms and treatment	Getting ill/injured and returning home	Deteriorating health Difficulties accessing urban health care services and treatment Lack of family support in cities		
2		Medical treatment upon return	Varying quality of services High medical costs		
3	01	Meeting the costs	Limited support from formal social/health services Difficulties acquiring financial resources for treatment (often resulting in the need to borrow money)		
4	Short-term impacts	Increased burden on families	Lack of caregiver at home High dependency on household Shortage of labour in household Debt accumulation		
5	Medium to long- term impacts	Changes in household livelihoods	Resumption of farming activities at home Reliance on others for production Becoming completely dependent Death of key family breadwinner		

³ Farmer 1994; Hök et al. 2007; Men et al. 2012

.

Data and Methods

The data presented in this paper come from surveys and in-depth studies of return migrants conducted in four counties in Hubei and Sichuan provinces. The data were collected during the POVILL project study (see footnote 1 and acknowledgements), which combined a questionnaire survey (conducted between February and April 2007) with in-depth, one-year retrospective studies of households affected by major illness/injury (conducted between July and October 2007). "Major illness/injury" in the study is used to refer to one of three different types of situations: (i) the household member suffered from a serious health problem and had to pay medical fees for inpatient treatment exceeding a certain amount during the previous year; (ii) the household member suffered from a serious health problem and did not have in-patient treatment (or the fees for in-patient treatment were less than a certain amount) but had to pay medical fees for out-patient treatment that exceeded a certain amount during the previous year; and (iii) the household member suffered from a serious health problem and did not have to pay much in medical fees (mostly due to economic difficulties) but was on bed rest for more than three months during the previous year.

Two counties in each of the two provinces selected—Hubei Province (in central China) and Sichuan Province (in western China)—were purposively chosen as case study counties: Hongan and Xiaochang counties in Hubei and Fushun and Langzhong counties in Sichuan. All four counties are located in remote, poor regions.

In each of the counties, households affected by major illness were identified and studied using a two-stage approach involving household surveys and in-depth interviews.

Household surveys

A rapid and reasonably large-scale household questionnaire survey was conducted using a cluster sampling of households, with the primary aim of identifying households substantially affected by different categories of serious health problems for in-depth interviews. A multi-stage cluster sampling procedure was adopted to select some 30 village communities in each county, with each community consisting of about 100 households, making a total sample size in the POVILL dataset of 12,000 households.

The remarkable pace of internal migration in China has led to a situation in which the resident population in rural areas appears to differ radically from the overall population. Within the entire sample of households studied, the resident population was dominated by those under the age of 15 years (comprising 20 per cent) or those over the age of 50 years (47 per cent), with 80 per cent of men and 62 per cent of women between the ages of 20 and 39 years reported to be living away from home, mainly as migrant workers in the cities. The health status of residents in rural areas, including both return migrant workers with illness/work-related injuries and those who did not migrate, requires further examination. Based on the self-reported health status among participants in this study, there were clear differences between resident and migrant populations. For example, self-reported poor health within the resident population was 15 per cent higher than that reported for the migrant population, and this difference also increased with age (see table 1 in the appendix for further details).

In-depth interviews

Based on information provided in the questionnaire survey, a total of 2,600 households had members who were suffering from a major illness/injury. In each of the four counties, 150 households from this type were randomly selected for in-depth interviews

(that is, a total of 600 households were chosen). These interviews, typically requiring one day per household, were conducted by a team of social scientists with households in purposively selected strata.

An "illness narrative" was used to provide the underlying framework for the in-depth interviews, and data were collected based on three key stages of the process: (i) illness and symptom development history, (ii) treatment and short-term financing process, and (iii) interactions between illness/injury and household livelihood changes and their long-term impacts. Particular emphasis was placed on understanding the history of relevant health problems, both from a treatment-seeking perspective and in terms of the consequences for different household members.

Within the 600 households, 2,727 individuals were studied in-depth. Of these individuals, 41.4 per cent had migrated before as migrant workers. Among the individuals between the ages of 20 and 39 years, 87 per cent had been migrant workers. Among those who had migrated, 29.3 per cent had returned home. And among those who had migrated and returned home, 64 per cent were over 40 years of age (see table 2 in the appendix for more details).

Ill health and other related factors (for example, taking care of elderly parents at home, getting older as migrant workers and pregnancy/childbirth/childcare) were among the main reasons why migrant workers returned to their homes. Among the 600 households that were interviewed in-depth, 330 had migrant workers who had returned home. Of these, 34 per cent had returned due to ill health (see the appendix for more details).

Sample selection and size

The 600 households identified for in-depth interviews during the second stage served as a sample for further selection. First, households with members who had migrated to the cities for work during previous years were selected. Second, those households that had return migrant workers with illness/work-related injuries at the time of the interview were also chosen. Based on these criteria, 110 of the 600 households were found to have return migrants with illness/injury and were selected as cases in this study.

Results

Return migrants with major illness/work-related injuries (hereafter, ReMIs) make up an important part of the population living in the surveyed rural villages. As mentioned above, of the 600 households interviewed in-depth, there were a total of 110 households with ReMIs. Based on household surveys conducted during the first stage of the POVILL project study, 2,600 households—out of the 12,000 in the sample—were identified as having at least one member who suffered from a major illness/injury. Six hundred of the 2,600 households were then randomly chosen for in-depth interviews in this study, and 110 were identified as being ReMI households. Based on this ratio, it was projected that 477 of the 2,600 households had ReMIs, accounting for about 4 per cent of the 12,000 households in the POVILL project study sample. Moreover, since it was found that half of the 110 households had ReMIs who could no longer work in the labour force, it was estimated that these ReMIs inhabited around 2 per cent of the households in the study's research sites. Illness/injury often substantially increased the

⁴ Simply breaking down the population in rural villages into "migrant" and "non-migrant" populations is not possible, as the internal migration process in China is highly dynamic. In this paper, individuals living in rural villages included both those who had previously migrated but were living at home at the time of the survey and those who had never migrated.

burden on rural households, to the extent that the existing labour supply was barely sufficient for basic productive tasks.

Coming home with illness/injury

Characteristics of ReMIs

The ReMIs are a group with unique characteristics. As can be seen in table 2, female ReMIs make up 16 per cent of the total and are all below 40 years of age, while nearly one-third of male ReMIs are aged 50 years or older. Migrant workers aged 40 and over make up only 13.6 per cent of the entire migration population studied (see table 1 in the appendix), but account for 50.9 per cent of all ReMIs. A majority of the ReMIs had worked as migrant workers for more than one year; 85 per cent had been migrant workers for two or more years; and over 50 per cent had been migrant workers for more than five years. In terms of occupation, most were employed in the construction sector, with more than half of the male ReMIs coming from this sector; in contrast, 78 per cent of female ReMIs were employed in manufacturing.

In terms of the type of illness/injury, half of the ReMIs in the sample suffered from severe diseases. More than one-third had work-related injuries. Other types of health problems included injury caused by traffic accidents and mental disorders. Male ReMIs were more likely to have work-related injuries, while female ReMIs were more likely to have severe diseases. This trend may also be related to the nature of employment (see Robinson et al. forthcoming; Gransow et al. 2014).

Table 2. Descriptive indicators for ReMIs in this study

Indicators		Male	Female	Total
	15-19	3.3	5.6	3.6
	20-29§	14.1	38.9	18.2
Age	30-39	21.7	55.6	27.3
3	40-49	28.3	0.0	23.6
	50+	32.6	0.0	27.3
	<2 years	12.8	25.0	14.9
Number of years as a migrant	2-5 years	30.8	50.0	34.0
worker	6-10 years	25.6	12.5	23.4
	>10 years	30.8	12.5	27.7
	Construction	52.2	16.7	46.3
Sectors of work	Manufacturing	31.1	77.8	38.9
	Service	16.7	5.6	14.8
	Work-related injury	39.1	5.6	33.6
Types of illness/work-related injury	Traffic accident	4.4	5.6	4.6
1 ypos or inness, work related injury	Mental disorder	6.5	16.7	8.2
	Severe disease	50.0	72.1	53.6
Number of cases		92	18	110

Reasons for coming home: Types of illness/work-related injury

Out of the 110 ReMI households, 47 per cent returned home because family members could take care of them more easily, 37 per cent said it was too expensive to reside and receive medical treatment in cities, 8 per cent felt it was inconvenient to receive medical treatment in cities and that the procedures were too complicated, 6 per cent thought that hospital doctors at home in rural areas were more reliable, and 2 per cent returned

because New Cooperative Medical Scheme (NCMS) only provided reimbursement for medical treatment received at hospitals in the patient's hometown. Caregivers for ReMIs in the cities were usually their spouses, siblings and fellow migrant workers. After their return, spouses and parents were the primary caregivers.

Work-related injuries occurred relatively more frequently in the construction industry, in which nearly half of the ReMIs studied were employed. Construction work often includes the construction of factory buildings and real estate and infrastructure projects such as highways. This type of work involves heavy workloads and requires highly intensive labour inputs, and there is usually a lack of safety measures. Fractures were one of the most common work-related injuries in the construction sector, followed by damage to internal organs and fractures of the lower back. The risk of work-related injuries in the manufacturing sector is also high. In addition, traffic accidents are common in the rural-urban transition areas of cities where migrant workers typically reside. These are densely populated areas with limited public transportation. As a result, motorcycle riding is very common and is the key cause of traffic accidents, leading to injury and sometimes disability. Mental disorders among migrant workers are an additional problem, particularly in a context in which there is a general lack of awareness of mental health issues and serious stigma associated with mental problems (see Robinson et al. forthcoming).

Medical treatment

On-site emergency treatment

ReMIs with work-related injuries receive emergency treatment on site or in the cities, but the treatment is always minimal. Moreover, the ReMIs are sometimes discharged for various reasons before fully recovering. In nine of the cases, for example, employers have not been willing to pay for longer in-patient stays. In five cases, there was no one to take care of the patient, and, in four cases, the ReMIs could not afford the in-patient costs themselves. Three ReMIs reported that they did not receive immediate on-site treatment for their work-related injuries because their workplace was too far away from any hospitals or clinics, nobody was available to help as the injury had occurred during the middle of the night, or the boss did not send the patient to a proper hospital (or sent the patient to a less qualified health care centre) in order to save money. As one respondent said:

I was sent to the county hospital and was asked to pay 10,000 yuan⁵ in advance for in-patient treatment. The boss thought that it was too expensive and transferred me to another hospital in the city but again refused to pay the same amount in advance for the in-patient stay. We then went to a smaller township hospital, and the boss again refused to pay the same amount for in-patient treatment. We finally went to a county Chinese medicine hospital and stayed there because the hospital only asked my boss to pay 2,000 yuan in advance. By going through this process, two more hours passed, and with less qualified doctors in the Chinese medicine hospital, my leg was badly treated, and I nearly died from the treatment.

Searching continuously for treatment

In many cases, the ReMIs had less choice of medical provider mainly due to their economic difficulties. It was common for ReMIs to first go to less qualified health providers (for example, unregistered clinics, often recommended by neighbours) to seek

-

⁵ \$1 = 7.59719 yuan (2007)

consultations and buy medicine because of the lower prices offered by these providers. However, quite often these ReMIs had to then transfer to higher-level health providers because of their worsening health situation. Some ReMIs were transferred to different health providers several times after following the recommendations of others (such as neighbours), leading to continuous treatment and unnecessary costs. In addition, eight ReMIs turned to superstitious methods of treatment (for example, fortune tellers), and two decided to seek help by joining a religion. The following are key examples:

I spent some 33,000 yuan on treatment [roughly 10 times the per capita annual income in rural areas]. The first time, I received in-patient treatment at a home county hospital in February for 11 days and was taken care of by my uncle's family, and I spent 7,500 yuan. The second time, I went to another county hospital nearby for a medical consultation in May and spent 3,200 yuan. In July, when I heard from a neighbour that the Chinese medicine hospital in the neighbouring county was of good quality, I went there for an in-patient stay for 16 days and spent 5,300 yuan. After being discharged from the hospital, I then followed another neighbour's advice and took Chinese medicine from a Chinese medicine doctor in a neighbouring county, spending 5,700 yuan.

For my son's health problem, I spent some 2,600 yuan on treatment based on superstition. I am actually not superstitious, but my son's health problem is very severe, so I could do nothing but believe in it. My neighbours and friends had told me that the sorceress in this place had superpowers and that the sorceress in that place was good, so I would follow their advice and go. There are fixed prices in the hospital but not for treatment based on superstition, where the more you believe, the more you pay. I usually paid about 100 yuan each time and also followed the sorceress' advice to buy things to put in our house. I prayed at many temples and saw many sorceresses in the county and even went to Henan [a neighbouring province] twice. My son has not recovered, and I am exhausted. I do not believe in it anymore now.

My family believes in Catholicism. I went to a priest for advice on my health and was told that I should do more praying for the recovery of my health. I now pray every morning.

My Mum was told that I got this disease because my family did not believe in Jesus. (C7)

A person knowledgeable about feng shui told me that I should leave my old house and live in a new house to avoid the disease, so I borrowed 5,000 yuan to build this new house for my family to live in.

I thought [my son's severe illness] happened because the decision to buy a house in the city was not right or because the house I bought is not a good one, bringing bad fortune to my family. The fortuneteller told me that there would be a disaster when I was 49 years old. I believed this but did not really pay attention to it, so my son got this problem.

I do not know if my [health] problem may be due to the feng shui of my new house because I spent so much money on treatment but did not recover.

There is a saying that people should not take soup medicine [Chinese herbal soup] during the first month of the Chinese calendar. Otherwise there will be no fortune. So I decided not to go to the hospital until the second month of the Chinese calendar.

High medical treatment costs

Most of the ReMIs continued seeking treatment after receiving on-site emergency care. Some stayed in cities for additional treatment, while others went back home. In many cases, these extra expenses became a heavy burden for the households (see table 3). Besides medical costs, there were also costs for transportation from the ReMIs' homes to health centres, as well as living costs for the entire duration of their treatment.

Table 3. Number of days ReMIs received in-patient treatment and amount spent (in yuan)

	Number				_
Variables	of cases	Mean	Median	Min	Max
Total days of in-patient stay	88	36	22	3	270
Days of in-patient stay in the city	44	29	20	1	120
Days of in-patient stay at home	61	31	16	1	180
Total costs	110	23,732	12,000	370	159,500
Medical	110	22,383	11,080	360	134,500
Transport and living	110	1,350	300	0	25,000
Medical costs in the city	53	18,639	8,000	300	130,000
Medical costs at home	102	14,673	7,025	90	123,000
In-patient costs at home	61	13,866	6,000	400	95,293
Transport and living costs in the city	39	2,711	1,000	16	25,000
Transport and living costs at home	41	1,076	400	10	7,400

The average total medical cost among the ReMIs was roughly 23,732 yuan. Compared with the national household survey data on per capita income and cash expenditure (including cash expenditure on health care—for which, see the Rural Social and Economic Investigation Division of the National Bureau of Statistics of China 2007), the medical costs among ReMI households examined were eight times the national average per capita household income, 13 times the national average cash consumption expenditures, and 148 times the national average per capita health care expenditures.

In terms of total medical costs (including treatment in both cities and rural areas), 22 per cent of ReMI households spent less than 5,000 yuan, while 59 per cent spent over 10,000 yuan. Among the ReMIs who spent more than 50,000 yuan in medical costs, five suffered from work-related injuries and eight had severe illnesses (listed as cancer, uremia, leukemia, liver cirrhosis and lupus erythematosus), and the average medical cost for these ReMIs was 96,486 yuan.

Over 80 per cent of the ReMIs experienced in-patient treatment. The average number of days for in-patient stays was 36 days, and the longest stay lasted nine months. Forty per cent of the ReMIs received in-patient treatment in the cities, with the average number of days for in-patient stays being 29 days and the longest stay being four months. Fifty-five per cent received in-patient treatment after returning home, with the average number of days for in-patient stays being 31 days, and the longest stay lasting six months. Due to the financial difficulties faced by ReMI households, the patients were usually discharged before schedule. Costs for transportation from rural homes to urban hospitals and living costs in the urban workplaces were much higher than those at home. The average transportation and living costs in workplaces in the cities was 2,711 yuan, compared to 1,076 yuan at home.

_

⁶ According to data in the 2007 National Bureau of Statistics yearbook, the average per capita income in 2006 of rural residents in Hubei and Sichuan was 3,419 yuan and 3,002 yuan, respectively, while the average per capita living cash expenditure was 2,100 yuan and 1,816 yuan, respectively—out of which 687 yuan and 676 yuan were spent on food and 172 yuan and 160 yuan were spent on health care.

Meeting the costs

Treatment costs for ReMIs were paid through various channels, including employers, personal savings, loans, and reimbursement through formal medical schemes, such as Industrial Injury Insurance, the NCMS and Medical Financial Assistance (MFA). The different formal sources of payment are shown in table 4.

Table 4. Formal sources of reimbursement received

	Number	Reimbursement				
Source	of cases	rate	Mean	Median	Min	Max
NCMS	27	32.9	2,474	800	10	15,486
Industrial Injury Insurance	3	2.7	116,666	100,000	80,000	170,000
MFA	4	3.6	2,500	2,500	2,000	3,000
Minimum Living Standard Scheme (MLSS)	11	10.0	333	240	20	1,200
On-site treatment paid for by employers	33	30.0	21,090	10,000	500	131,000
Compensation by employers	13	11.8	11,064	9,250	400	36,500

Meeting the costs for emergency on-site treatment

A total of 36 ReMIs had work-related injuries. Of these, 33 had their emergency on-site treatment costs fully and directly covered by their employers. The average treatment cost was 21,090 yuan, with the highest being 131,000 yuan and the lowest being 500 yuan. Migrant workers have been entitled to participate in the Industrial Injury Insurance scheme. However, their participation rate has been low, and this is particularly the case in the construction sector. 8 Within the sample, there were only three instances in which the ReMI was covered by this scheme. In all of the different types of ReMI households, the ReMIs themselves paid for their treatment after returning home, and these costs, on average, accounted for 57 per cent of the household's total medical treatment costs. In cases of traffic incidents, those who were responsible for causing the incident paid half of the medical fees, with the other half being paid by the ReMI household. Examples can be found in the following cases:

I was seriously injured in the middle of the night some years ago when I was working on a construction site as a migrant worker. I could not get enough money to pay the medical fees, so I sued in court, and in the end I won and received some 170,000 yuan in compensation. This included the fees charged for in-patient care, a lump sum payment for 20 years of living allowance, a lump sum subsidy for subsequent medical treatment and so on. I used some 70,000 yuan for continuous medical treatment. I can now stand and walk without using my crutch. The medical doctors said that I was expected to have to stay in bed for the rest of my life, but I have now recovered to my current status. It is a miracle.

My fingers were seriously injured in the workshop, and I got some 100,000 yuan in compensation. This included everything that was related to my injury. Under

Given that this study's focus is on return migrant workers, the situation of migrant workers in cities who receive insurance coverage from either their employers or the government's Basic Medical Insurance (BMI) scheme, has not been examined. Out of the 110 cases, none of the ReMIs mentioned insurance coverage through the BMI. This may be related to the fact that many migrant workers in the sample in this study worked in construction, which usually has lower BMI coverage.

In 2010, the percentage of employers or companies providing coverage for migrant workers through industrial injury insurance, medical insurance and unemployment insurance was 24.1 per cent, 14.3 per cent and 5.3 per cent, respectively. In the construction sector, which has a high risk of work-related injuries, the numbers were only 16.6 per cent, 6.5 per cent and 1.4 per cent, respectively (NBS 2012).

the compensation agreement, I cannot claim anymore at any time in the future for any reason associated with my injury.

I was involved in a motorcycle transporting service in an urban area in Guangdong where many migrant workers live. My motorcycle collided with a van and was damaged, and I was seriously injured. The driver of the van paid me some 12,000 yuan, but my insurance company was very reluctant to pay me. I am still in a lawsuit with them.

Aside from work-related injuries and traffic incidents, ReMIs and their families were mainly responsible for meeting the medical treatment costs themselves. Indeed, 36.2 per cent of them received reimbursement through NCMS, but the reimbursement was only 4 per cent of the total medical fees.

After receiving on-site treatment, employers normally negotiated the reimbursement for further treatment and living costs with the ReMIs. Forty-four per cent of the ReMIs with work-related injuries received a lump sum payment, with the average payment being 11,608 yuan. Once the ReMIs agreed on the payment by signing an agreement with their employers, they could not claim anymore afterwards. In most cases, both the employers and the ReMIs were not willing to go through litigation due to the complicated litigation procedures and high costs. It was not rare for ReMIs to not receive any reimbursement from the employers after returning home because they were not aware of the right to claim reimbursements (or did not know how to claim them), because they did not sign a labour contract through an organization, or simply because the boss ran away. For example:

[My boss and I] are relatives and had previously helped each other, so I was ashamed to ask him for a reimbursement.

The police asked me to get medical authentication for my injury so that I could file a suit in court. I did not want to make him [my boss] go to jail, so I gave up.

My boss told me to go back home because there was nobody to take care of me in the city, and he promised to come see me and reimburse me. I was grateful for his kindness and followed his advice. But I did not get anything from him after returning home. He then disappeared and did not even pay us the salary for our previous work.

Reimbursement through the New Cooperative Medical Scheme

ReMIs received very little reimbursement through NCMS, a universal medical insurance scheme in rural China (see Wagstaff et al. 2007 and Yi et al. forthcoming). The main reason for the low reimbursement was that, at the time of this study, NCMS mainly provided reimbursements for in-patient treatment costs, but little reimbursement for medical treatment in cities where migrants work (that is, in places outside of their hometowns where they paid for the scheme). The scheme also did not reimburse treatment costs associated with work-related injuries and traffic accidents.

The average medical cost for all ReMIs was 22,383 yuan, and NCMS has provided limited reimbursement. At the time the survey was conducted, there was one county that did not offer NCMS services. Among the other three counties, 32.9 per cent of the ReMIs received NCMS reimbursement; the average reimbursement was 2,474 yuan, accounting for 10.9 per cent of the ReMIs' total medical costs. The average reimbursement for all the ReMIs was 814 yuan, accounting for only 3.7 per cent of their total medical costs. Most ReMIs with work-related injuries received in-patient treatment

in the cities, but only a few were provided with NCMS reimbursements for their inpatient stay. This can be seen in the following cases:

Because at the time my health problem occurred, I had just got married and moved [into this village] from my hometown in other province. With my hukou [household registration] not yet registered in this village, I was not eligible for participating in NCMS and could not get the reimbursement.

[Under the NCMS policy, without agreement from a hometown hospital for medical treatment in the cities, one cannot get a reimbursement.] The hospital in my hometown wanted people to receive medical treatment in its own facilities (mainly for financial reasons), so it did not want to provide such an agreement for my medical treatment elsewhere. So I could not get any reimbursement.

I spent more than 10,000 yuan on medical treatment in Zhejiang Province where I work and returned home and spent some 1,500 yuan at a hometown hospital. I got less than 10 per cent of the costs reimbursed for my treatment in Zhejiang and about 40 per cent of the costs reimbursed for my treatment at the hometown hospital.

The Medical Financial Assistance scheme: Coverage and assistance

The MFA scheme is managed by the Ministry of Civil Affairs, with the aim of helping extremely poor households meet the costs of treating certain types of severe illness. The scheme set a ceiling amount for assistance, which is 3,000 yuan in the two provinces studied. Based on the sample, it is difficult for ReMIs to get MFA assistance. As one interviewee stated:

I applied for MFA a long time ago and did not hear back from them. We are living in a society with guanxi [the system of social networks and personal relationships that can facilitate the resolution of problems]. Without guanxi, things do not work. We didn't personally know anyone or any officials in the Civil Affairs Office, so no one really took my application.

Indeed, only four ReMIs in the sample received MFA assistance. The following are examples:

I had a neighbour who worked in the Civil Affairs Office in the township government. With the neighbour's help, I received the 3,000 yuan under MFA.

My husband got to know about MFA when he went to visit the Civil Affairs Office in town. He applied for it, but then we waited for a very long time. The 3,000 yuan of MFA money came after he passed away. It was too late.

My daughter took a kitchen knife and a flashlight while at home, looked at me, and cut me three times on my thumb, head and abdomen.... The township government sent her to a psychiatric hospital for three months of treatment, costing over 2,000 yuan. This money was paid by the township government—the village cadre said that the money was from MFA.

Borrowing accounted for half of medical costs

Borrowing can be an important means for ReMI households in meeting their medical costs. Interviewees frequently reported that they paid the debt whenever possible and borrowed again, and some households were always in a cycle of borrowing and paying back. It is quite common for siblings to borrow from each other. Some households may

face difficulties borrowing again once they fail to pay the money back, particularly if they have always been in a tight financial situation. ReMI households that had accumulated debt due to injury/illness made up 56 per cent of all the ReMI households studied. The average debt was 13,868 yuan, with a mean of 6,250 yuan and the highest debt being 100,000 yuan.

In rural China, cultivated land cannot be sold or mortgaged under the current land tenure policy, and it is not common even for houses to be held as assets for sale or mortgage. Rural residents thus enjoy the security of having land to till and houses in which to live. However, the lack of a local financial credit market for asset mortgaging has restricted their ability to cope with adverse situations, including health problems. In all of the cases studied, no households mortgaged or sold land or homes for medical treatment. On the contrary, two ReMI households even used money from the Industrial Injury Insurance scheme to build houses to improve their living conditions.

Minimum Living Security Scheme: Very low coverage

The government's rural relief schemes include MLSS and the Poor Household Relief programme. For ReMI households, only 10 per cent received such relief, with the average amount received being 333 yuan per year, the lowest being 20 yuan and the highest being 1,200 yuan. Some ReMIs applied for both schemes but were unsuccessful. The following are examples of these different situations:

I received 20 yuan in assistance during the spring festival.

One of my neighbours worked in the Civil Affairs Office in the township government, and he helped me get 100 yuan per month as minimum living security.

I was being taken care of by my elderly mother, and I had a 13-year-old daughter still in school. I received 50 yuan per month as minimum living security.

I was completely dependent on my brother and sister-in-law for daily living activities. They had tried to apply for support for me under MLS and under the Five Guarantees scheme, but they failed. I was told that I am not old enough to apply for these schemes.

The burden on rural families

There were often elderly and/or young family dependants in ReMI households, and return migrants with illness/work-related injuries also became dependant. This restricted the ReMI households and made them poorer and more vulnerable. Facing the burden of taking care of ReMIs and paying for their treatment, most of these households became debt-ridden—one of their distinguishing features. ReMIs suffering from mental problems due to the high pressure of working in cities may become an even greater burden to their families at home.

ReMI households with other members with severe health problems

Among the ReMI households, one in four had other members with severe illness at home. These members also required financial resources to meet their health care needs. For these types of households, the overall income would be lower because of the shortage of wage earners in the family. In addition, financial resources would have to be distributed among members with health problems, and the resources available to ReMIs would therefore be dramatically reduced. For ReMI households with other members that had severe illnesses, the average amount spent on medical treatment for ReMIs was

14,683 yuan (the median being 11,880 yuan), whereas the average amount spent on medical treatment for ReMIs in households with no other members suffering from severe illness was 27,159 yuan (the median being 13,104 yuan). The following is an example of one such family within the sample:

I seriously hurt my lower back when working as a migrant worker. I tried Chinese herbs and medicine and spent some 8,000 yuan on treatment over the last 10 years. My wife had stomach problems and spent 13,000 yuan, and my son and daughter spent some 20,000 yuan on treatment for their illnesses.

Shortage of labour and multiple dependants within the household

It is widely recognized that labour is one of the few key sources of capital that poor households have in developing countries. As a result, a shortage of labour can greatly reduce household productivity and have catastrophic consequences for household livelihoods. Among the ReMI households studied, there were a quarter in which the ReMI was the only labourer of working age, with the elderly (65 years and older) and/or children often working as additional labourers when needed. Forty per cent of ReMI households had only one person in the labour force, with an average of three dependants (under 15 or over 65 years of age). Moreover, 95 per cent of the ReMI households had one or more dependants, and one household even had five dependants. Examples include:

I have had hepatitis for 20 years. I had originally been living on my own, but after I got sick, there was no one to take care of me, and I started to live with my father again. My father is already 72 years old, but he still has to take care of me. Our family is poor. My two older brothers got married late, and I am still single. I became ill after they got married, so it is even more difficult for me to get married. If I hadn't gotten sick, I could do physical labour to make money, and there would be a way to pass the days.

I was advised several times by doctors that I should receive in-patient care, but I did not follow their advice. My wife just had heart surgery, and I have three kids in school. I cannot afford the in-patient treatment costs.

I have three young grandchildren, and my wife is 58 years old now. She has to take care of the three of them and me.

Average debt of 20,000 yuan

Borrowing is one of the strategies poor households use in coping with adverse shocks in developing countries. Ill health is one of the greatest adverse shocks for rural households and often leads to large lump sum borrowing given that health insurance schemes have not been well-established in rural China. Among the ReMI households, three out of four were in debt, with the average amount of debt being 20,000 yuan. One household even accumulated 120,000 yuan of debt. Ninety per cent of the borrowing was from private sources such as families. For example:

I borrowed 80,000 yuan for medical treatment, of which 10,000 yuan was from fellow workers, 26,000 yuan was from my wife's brother, 15,000 yuan was from my brother, 15,000 yuan was from my two sisters, and 10,000 yuan was from my three uncles.

My father has Hepatitis B and cannot support the family. I went out to work when I was 15. After I was seriously injured in a traffic accident, I borrowed 5,000 yuan from my uncle for in-patient medical treatment.

Borrowing has therefore become a major challenge for these households:

I feel that, since I got this problem, my family has had to borrow too many times. It is just like pulling and pushing a drawer. Sometimes you pull, sometimes you push.

Our friends and relatives do not help us much, and we do not visit each other often. If your family is poor, others do not want to interact with you. I have been enduring it year after year. When your family is like this, others are not willing to lend you money. They are afraid that you won't be able to pay them back. We have never borrowed money from other families.

Mental disorders

Mental disorders among migrant workers have been receiving increasing scholarly attention (). Factors such as separation from family, pessimistic expectations about the future, low income and low social status are closely related to elevated levels of psychological distress. Not only can the patient not work, but he/she also requires intensive care, which becomes a heavy burden for the household. The following are two such cases in the sample:

My son has mental problems. He was not good at communicating, so when his boss did not pay his wages for a long time when he was working elsewhere, he had a dispute with the boss but lost. He suffered greatly and became demented and felt like a screw-up. My wife is also a patient with a serious illness. Due to his mental problems, my son sometimes became aggressive. He started a fire three times at home, burning himself, the house and the village's woods. Making a living for my family and taking care of the two of them every day has made me exhausted.

My daughter cannot get married. She went out to work when she was 15 and now has severe psychological problems due to the long period of time she spent working in the city and dealing with the stress of work and daily life. She is now at home and cannot work anymore. She started a fire in the house twice, almost killing herself. I had to hold her when she felt bad. She sometimes does not even recognize me.

Changes in household livelihoods

All surveyed households were grouped into three categories—rich, average and poor—in terms of the household's economic conditions (based on the village cadre's criteria during data collection stage). In order to investigate the economic well-being of different types of households (in terms of whether or not the household has ReMIs and whether or not the ReMIs have major illnesses or work-related injuries), households were classified into three types: (i) RESI-MJ (households that had resident members with major illnesses); (ii) ReMI-MJ (households that had ReMIs with major illnesses); and (iii) ReMI-WI (households that had ReMIs with work-related injuries). The distribution of households with these different health conditions is listed by economic status in table 5 below.

⁹ Liu et al. 2008; Chen 2011; Liu 2011.

Table 5. Percentage distribution of households with different health conditions

	RESI-MJ	ReMI-MJ	ReMI-WI	Total sample
Rich	11.9	6.5	5.1	15.4
Average	58.4	51.6	64.1	64.2
Poor	29.7	41.9	30.8	20.4
Number of cases	490	68	42	12,000

More than half of the households were grouped as "average" households. Healthy households were more likely to fall under the category of "rich". ReMI households were much more likely to be grouped under the category of "poor" rather than "rich". Households with ReMIs that had major illnesses were more likely to be categorized as "poor" compared to households with residents who had major illnesses.

The ability of household members to work is one of the key measures in assessing household economic well-being and livelihoods. As labour is the most important household livelihood asset, changes in labour use and input will certainly affect household livelihoods. The loss of the ability to work among the ReMIs studied can be broadly grouped into three types. The first type includes those who temporarily lose the ability to perform labour, accounting for 53 per cent of the ReMIs in the sample. More than half of these ReMIs migrated as workers again after their health situation improved, and those who did not were able to work on a farm or as local casual labourers, though their ability to work was reduced. The second type includes those who had lost their ability to work and could not recover, accounting for 39 per cent. Slightly over one-third of these ReMIs were able to take care of themselves and do light housework, but the rest were not able to do so and relied heavily on other household members for their daily living. The third type comprises ReMIs who passed away after returning home due to the severity of their health problems, accounting for 8 per cent (see table 6). These different situations had differing impacts on the households.

Table 6. Percentage distribution of ReMI households by types of work abilities

Тур	e	Percentage of ReMI households
1	Migrated out again as labourers	30
	Local small business and farming at home	23
2	Light farming at home	15
	Mostly dependent on others for production	24
3	Death	8

Migrated again as labourers

Nearly one-third of ReMIs migrated again as workers once their health conditions improved. However, their ability to work was reduced, and they therefore earned far less than before. On average, these ReMIs stayed at home to recover for eight months. The majority of them stayed for more than three months. Half stayed for more than six months. One in four stayed for more than a year. Examples of such households include:

My work ability now is not like before. My reaction is slow, and I work slower than before. Employers don't want to hire me. Others can get 70 yuan a day, but I can only get 60 yuan or less a day.

Ten years ago I received in-patient treatment for four months and was identified as being disabled (Level 3) when I left the hospital. Last year, my wife got injured

with a lumbar spine fracture and spent 23,260 yuan on treatment. To pay the debt, I had to go to Hainan to work as a highway construction worker. Otherwise, there would have been no way to support my family.

Working in small local businesses and farming at home

Those who recovered but saw a significant reduction in their ability to carry out daily work could no longer migrate again as labourers. The best option for these ReMIs was often to stay home and work on a farm or work locally as casual labour with lower pay. Twenty-three per cent of the ReMIs studied belonged to this group. Even for those who were financially able to start a small business and, for example, open a village grocery store or become local street vendors, the profit margin could be very low because of the less developed local economy. For example:

The injury resulted in my right hand being amputated, a Level 6 disability. I got 100,000 yuan as reimbursement. I spent 70,000 yuan to build my house and 10,000 yuan to start a grocery store business in my home village, making a profit of 300 yuan per month.

I had been a baogongtou [small boss, subcontractor from others] for some years. After I spent some 70,000 yuan on my son's medical treatment (for a work-related injury), I had no money to continue my business. I am now just doing small business locally, as I need to take care of my son.

My wife has late stage breast cancer, my mother-in-law has dementia, and my daughter is in high school and has liver disease. My family depends on me totally. I now just engage in temporary light work since they are in the recovery stage. I had tried to do business in my hometown several times, but it was all small business and could not really support my family.

Light farming activities at home

More severely affected ReMIs had fewer opportunities to earn their living. Work-related injuries normally hurt the ReMIs to such a great extent that their daily lives and activities are affected. Fifteen per cent of the ReMIs belonged to this group. These ReMIs were only able to help other household members by farming. In cases where the ReMI is the only male labourer of working age, the household may have to hire labourers to plough and harvest on the farm. The following are examples of these ReMI households:

I have liver cancer. The grain we harvested was not enough for our food. I was working as a casual labourer helping my neighbours harvest their rice. I got some 50 yuan a day. It was not sufficient to make a living, and it was also only during harvest season. I would have no work to do during the other seasons.

I had to pay 300 yuan for extra labour to help with my farming. In addition, I paid 200 yuan for the hired labourer's food when working on my farm. This 500 yuan was too expensive and was almost worth my family's food expenditure for the whole year.

I couldn't fish anymore after my waist was injured as a migrant worker, and my income has declined substantially. Due to my injury, I had to rent out half of my land to others at very low rent and also pay for labour to help with farm work on the rest of the land that supports my family's food supply.

Primarily dependent on others for production

Twenty-four per cent of the ReMIs belonged to this group, and they were mostly dependent on others for production and earning. In the absence of the key labourer, other members had to become the breadwinners. Very often, the spouse would migrate as a labourer to earn a living for the family, while the elderly and the children would have to farm or become migrant workers to support the family. In cases where the children had to work, their educational opportunities could be affected, and long-term household productivity could subsequently be reduced. Examples include:

I can only do some light farm work and can't migrate out as a worker again, so my wife has migrated now.

My wife has a stomach disease, and my family depends on farming 3 mu of land and raising pigs to sustain our living. My 14-year-old son dropped out of high school and became a migrant worker.

My wife and I both suffered from severe illnesses and had a debt of 15,000 yuan. We have three children. Neighbours came to see me and persuaded me that my hope is my three children, and one day they may migrate out to work to support my family.

Disabled and completely dependent on others

The ReMIs who are functionally disabled have to depend entirely on their parents or children for their daily lives, and this puts a great burden on the elderly and children. The elderly may delay seeking health care for themselves, and the children may have to drop out of school. The long-term livelihoods of such households can be seriously affected. Some of the ReMIs in this group (mostly male) divorced and ended up living with their young children and elderly parents. A few elderly parents who were taking care of ReMIs in this category asked the question: how could he survive if I died? The following are several examples:

I cannot move right now and have stayed in bed since returning home. My wife has left. My mother is 64 years old and suffers from rheumatism. Her leg is always in pain. Still, not only does she have to work on the farm, but she also has to look after me and help me with bathing and eating.

I suffer from paralysis and have stayed in bed for four years already and am dependent on my 82-year-old mother. My mother cannot see clearly, so she had to give up picking up garbage for a living. Few people have come to visit me since I got this work injury. I have no friends now. I cannot move and cannot take a bath by myself. I need my mother's help with eating every day.

My son returned home because of mental illness. I am 63 years old now. Every day I get up at 4 o'clock, then sweep, make a fire, make breakfast for my son, and feed the pigs and grazing cattle. At around 7 o'clock, I go to work in the fields and return at 12 o'clock for lunch. I go back to work in the fields from 2 to 6 o'clock and then go home to make supper for my son and myself and feed the pigs. I feel very busy and tired every day.

My son suffered from a problem when working elsewhere. Sometimes when what I cook does not satisfy his taste, he will lose his temper. His waist is always in pain, and the living conditions are not good, so he feels unsatisfied with everything and always speaks to me in an unsatisfied voice. Because of his

illness, his father and I both have to endure his bad temper and do not mind. If one day we both die, how would he survive?

I got seriously injured when something fell down on a construction site where I worked. This made my family poor. My house in the village is the poorest one, and my 27-year-old son still cannot get married. My wife suffers from depression because of my injury and has attempted to commit suicide a few times. She does not talk often now and just stays by herself in a corner. I do not have any plan for the future and just muddle along day by day. It is nonsense to think about the future, and it's better to think of nothing, or else I would suffer from depression just like my wife.

Discussion and Conclusions

China is experiencing a period of socioeconomic transition in which there are high levels of labour migration from rural to urban areas driven by the search for a better living. This paper highlights the phenomenon in which a substantial number of migrant workers return home due to illness or work-related injury and the serious consequences for their families in the rural areas.

The main findings can be summarized as follows. First, though there do remain major gaps in knowledge (regarding, for example, whether migrants with illness or injury are more likely to return home compared to healthy migrants, and the proportion of migrants with illness or injury that do return), this study provides evidence to support the arguments made in existing research that migrants with illness or injury often return to the countryside in China (see, for example, Bai and He 2002; Hu et al. 2008). This phenomenon has been empirically found in other countries as well. For instance, a study conducted by Clark et al. (2007) in South Africa found strong evidence that increasing numbers of circular labour migrants of prime working age are becoming ill in urban areas where they work and subsequently return home to be cared for and eventually die in the rural areas where their families live. Research done by Ullmann et al. (2011) in Mexico found that return migrants have a higher prevalence of heart disease, emotional or psychiatric disorders, obesity, and tobacco use compared to non-migrants. This study's findings also provide evidence to support the "Salmon bias" hypothesis that migrants return to their place of origin when their health deteriorates (that is, migrants who return to the country of origin are negatively selected for health traits) (see, for example, Abraído-Lanza et al. 1999; Palloni and Arias 2004).

Second, the results of this study support the argument that the "left-behind" populations are shouldering an increasing burden because of the migrant workers who return to rural areas from the cities with illnesses/work-related injuries. The findings support the hypothesis that this type of return migration shifts the burden of care to families and local communities in the rural areas both financially and in terms of labour supply. As previously mentioned, within the 110 ReMI households in the sample, eight REMIs had already passed away and 24 were heavily dependent and faced potentially life-threatening health conditions. Ultimately, the existence of these types of households has significant consequences for the local distribution and allocation of rural health care resources.

Third, the study provides evidence to support the argument that ReMIs can have long-term negative impacts on their household livelihoods. This paper investigated the impact of ReMIs on household livelihoods and local communities by exploring the following three aspects: the costs of medical treatment, the burden on rural families, and

changes in household livelihoods. It was found that ReMI households faced great difficulty in acquiring the financial resources necessary for medical treatment for the ReMIs. For example, they were unable to bargain with the employers when seeking reimbursement in cases of work-related injuries. Most ReMIs had to borrow money through informal channels to pay for medical treatment. Formal schemes such as NCMS and MFA provided limited support to ReMIs. Households faced a shortage of labour required for activities at home. And ReMIs often became dependent on their family members for care. These findings are consistent with other studies that maintain that the ill health of household members is a key cause of household poverty. Clark et al. (2007), for example, argue that the phenomenon of migrants returning home with illness/injury in South Africa is associated with a loss of household income (through the cessation of remittances), increased household health expenditure (for health care and funerals), and further loss of household (and community) income given the high opportunity costs of caring for a severely ill person. Other studies provide evidence that the negative impact of illness on households can be even more severe. Kenjiro (2005), for example, compares the impacts of crop failure and illness on livelihoods in rural Cambodia and finds that illness has resulted in a large number of land sales in the surveyed villages and has actually caused more serious economic damage to rural households than crop failure.

These findings have significant implications for social services and health care provision in both urban and rural China. In terms of health services and related financial support systems, the above discussion raises a number of difficult questions that require further exploration. Should health services be equally targeted at rural and urban populations? Should social security schemes have mechanisms that encourage members to use local facilities, or should they provide full coverage to those living away from home? Should MLSS be more supportive of ReMIs? How can working conditions of ReMIs in cities be improved in order to protect the health conditions of migrant labourers and increase productivity in the different sectors? What mechanisms can be used to effectively improve the livelihoods of ReMI households in rural areas?

Currently, the improvement of relevant social welfare and protection schemes is a topic that requires particular attention. First of all, migrant workers in China continue to face poor working conditions, and this has been recognized both by policy makers and research communities. Steps should be taken to improve their working environments and prevent illness and work-related injuries from occurring in the first place. Second, access to and coverage by the various health care schemes should be improved. In terms of the Industrial Injury Insurance scheme, serious problems remain, and coverage for migrant workers is still limited. Efforts should be made to strengthen the implementation of the scheme to ensure that ReMIs are given compensation. In order to protect and improve productivity in rural areas, rural social security schemes should be integrated into the urban ones, and a universal scheme system should be established. Regarding NCMS, Yan and Chen (2010) argue that, in terms of the medical fees paid to and reimbursed by the scheme in rural areas, the middle-aged population has actually become the net beneficiary of the scheme, while the elderly have become the net contributors. But since a substantial proportion of the population that is covered by the scheme is, in reality, obtaining services elsewhere, it is difficult to assess the effectiveness and quality of the scheme. Nevertheless, the discussion in this paper makes it clear that coverage for migrant workers remains an issue, and the existence of regional disparities in coverage may also be contributing to the problem. As for MFA, it should cover and focus more on those who are ReMIs and really need assistance. And in terms of MLSS, ReMI households in which the migrant worker is disabled should be included in the scheme. Finally, the elderly population in rural areas and sometimes also the children and youth are actually actively supporting the ReMIs both physically and financially, but this has had adverse effects on their own lives. Social welfare and protection schemes should therefore pay more attention to these segments of society.

This study enhances existing knowledge about a poorly understood aspect of the relationship between health and migration: the health situation of return migrant workers in China. However, this study only examines the situation of those migrants with illness/work-related injuries who return home to their families in four counties in two provinces. The self-reported measures used to discuss health in this study are subject to recall and selection biases, which are commonly found in interview-based health surveys (see Fabricant and Harpham 1993). Nevertheless, careful analysis and interpretation of these findings yield useful information that can then be used for further in-depth research on the socioeconomic consequences of ReMIs on household livelihoods. Areas in which future research can be done include: (i) comparing migrants who return home with illness or work-related injuries and migrants who return in good health (including the likelihood of return among migrants with different health situations and the impact on their families in rural areas); and (ii) comparing ReMIs and migrant workers who are ill or have work-related injuries but stay in the cities (including the impacts of both on their families in rural areas).

References

- Abraído-Lanza, Ana F., Bruce P. Dohrenwend, Daisy S. Ng-Mak and J. Blake Turner. 1999. "The Latino mortality paradox: A test of the 'Salmon bias' and healthy migrant hypotheses." *American Journal of Public Health*, Vol. 89, No. 10, pp. 1543-1548.
- Bai, Nansheng and Yupeng He. 2002. "Huixiang, haishi waichu? Anhui Sichuan ersheng nongcun waichu laodongli huiliu yanjiu" [Return or go out? Studies on return migration of rural labourers in Anhui and Sichuan]. *Shehuixue yanjiu* [Sociological Studies], Vol. 3, pp. 64-78.
- Chen, Chuanbo, Henry Lucas, Gerald Bloom and Shijun Ding. 2010. *Internal Migration and "Rural/Urban" Households in China: Implications for Health care*. POVILL Paper. www.chronicpoverty.org/uploads/publication_files/chuanbo_et_al_health.pdf (accessed November 2, 2013).
- Chen, Juan. 2011. "Internal migration and health: Re-examining the healthy migrant phenomenon in China." *Social Science & Medicine*, Vol. 72, pp. 1294-1301.
- Chrisman, Noel J. 1977. "The health-seeking process: An approach to the natural history of illness." *Culture, Medicine and Psychiatry*, Vol. 1, pp. 351-377.
- Clark, Samuel J., Mark A. Collinson, Kathleen Kahn, Kyle Drullinger and Stephen M. Tollman. 2007. "Returning home to die: Circular labour migration and mortality in South Africa." *Scandinavian Journal of Public Health*, Vol. 35 (Supplement 69): pp. 35-44.
- Davies, Anita A., Anna Basten, Chiara Frattini. 2010. "Migration: A social determinant of the migrants' health." *EuroHealth*, Vol. 16, No. 1, pp. 10-12.
- Fabricant, Stephen J. and Trudy Harpham. 1993. "Assessing response reliability of health interview surveys using reinterviews." *Bulletin of the World Health Organization*, Vol. 71, pp. 341–348.
- Farmer, P. 1994. "AIDS-talk and the constitution of cultural models." *Social Science and Medicine*, Vol. 38, No. 6, pp. 801-810.
- Gransow, Bettina, Guanghuai Zheng, Apo Leong and Li Lin. 2014. Chinese Migrant Workers and Occupational Injuries A Case Study of the Manufacturing Industry in the Pearl River Delta. Working Paper. UNRISD, Geneva.
- Guo, Qing and Chun-xi Zhang. 2008. "Surveillance analysis and control strategic study on report of notifiable infectious diseases of migrant workers in China." *Chinese Journal of Disease Control & Prevention*, Vol. 12, No. 6, pp. 618-620.
- Hok, Johanna, Caroline Wachtler, Torkel Falkenberg and Carol Tishelman. 2007. "Using narrative analysis to understand the combined use of complementary therapies and bio-medically oriented health care." *Social Science and Medicine*, Vol. 65, pp. 1642-1653.
- Hu, Xiaojiang, Sarah Cook and Miguel Salazar. 2008. "Internal migration and health in China." *The Lancet*, Vol. 372, No. 9651, pp. 1717–1719.
- International Organization for Migration. 2008. *Migration and Health: IOM's Programmes and Perspectives—Towards a Multi-Sectoral Approach.* Standing

- Committee on Programmes and Finance SCPF/12. Geneva: International Organization for Migration.
- Kenjiro, Yagura. 2005. "Why illness causes more serious economic damage than crop failure in rural Cambodia." *Development and Change*, Vol. 36, No. 4, pp. 759-783.
- Liu, Xianhua, Jun Luo and Shirui Liu. 2008. "Investigation on mental health of peasantworkers on duty and peasants at home." *Chinese Journal of Public Health*, Vol. 8, pp. 923-925.
- Liu, Yulan. 2011. "Xinshengdai nongmingong jingshen jiankang zhuangkuang ji yingxiang yinsu yanjiu" [Research on the mental health status of new generation migrant workers and influencing factors]. *Renkou yu jingji* [Population & Economics], Vol. 5, pp. 99-105.
- Men, C., B. Meessen, M. van Pelt, W. Van Damme and H. Lucas. 2012. "I wish I had AIDS': A qualitative study on access to health care services for HIV/AIDS and diabetic patients in Cambodia." *Health, Culture and Society*, Vol. 2, No. 1, pp. 22-39.
- National Bureau of Statistics of China (NBS), Rural Social and Economic Investigation Division. 2007. "Zhongguo nongcun zhuhu diaocha nianjian (yingwen ban)" ["China Yearbook of Rural Household Survey" (English version)]. Beijing: China Statistics Press.
- National Bureau of Statistics of China (NBS). 2012. "2011 nian wo guo nongmingong diaocha jiance baogao" [2011 Monitoring Report on Migrant Workers in China]. www.stats.gov.cn/tjfx/fxbg/t20120427_402801903.htm (accessed 2 November 2013).
- National Bureau of Statistics of China (NBS). 2013. "Zhonghua renmin gongheguo 2012 nian guomin jingji he shehui fazhan tongji gongbao" [Statistical Bulletin of National Economic and Social Development in 2012]. http://news.xinhuanet.com/politics/2013-02/23/c_114772758.htm (accessed November 2, 2013).
- Palloni, Alberto and Elizabeth Arias. (2004). "Paradox lost: Explaining the Hispanic adult mortality advantage." *Demography*, Vol. 41, No. 3, pp. 385-415.
- Pringle, Tim E. and Stephen D. Frost. 2003. "The absence of rigor and the failure of implementation: Occupational health and safety in China." *International Journal of Occupational and Environmental Health*, Vol. 9, No. 4, pp. 309-316.
- Robinson, Courtland, Shi Jingrong, Zhang Xiao-ge, Bernice Kuang and Lu Han. Forthcoming. Occupational Injury among Migrant Workers in China: A Literature Review. UNRISD Working Paper. UNRISD, Geneva.
- Sander, Monika. 2007. *Return Migration and the "Healthy Immigrant Effect."* SOEP Papers on Multidisciplinary Panel Data Research No. 60, Berlin.
- Strand, Mark, Xiaobing Wang, Xiaoqin Duan, Kristen Lee, Alex Wang, Yanqing Li, Jinxi Ni and Guangming Cheng. 2007. "Presence and awareness of infectious disease among Chinese migrant workers." *International Quarterly of Community Health Education*, Vol. 26, No. 4, pp. 337-353.
- Ullmann, Silvia H., Noreen Goldman and Douglas S. Massey. 2011. "Healthier before they migrate, less healthy when they return? The health of returned migrants in Mexico." *Social Science & Medicine*, Vol. 73, pp. 421-428.

- Wagstaff Adam, Magnus Lindelow, Jun Gao, Ling Xu and Juncheng Qian. 2007. Extending Health Insurance to the Rural Population: An Impact Evaluation of China's New Cooperative Medical Scheme. World Bank Policy Research Working Paper No. 4150, Washington, DC.
- Wong, Daniel Fu Keung, Xuesong He, Grace Leung, Ying Lau and Yingli Chang. 2008. "Mental health of migrant workers in China: Prevalence and correlates." *Journal of Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, Vol. 43, No. 6, pp. 483-489.
- Yan, Jun and Yuping Chen. 2010. "Nongcun laonianren duo zhanyong yiliao ziyuan le ma? Nongcun yiliao feiyong nianling fenbu de zhengce hanyi" [Do elderly people occupy more medical resources? Policy implications of the distribution of rural medical expenditure across age groups]. *Guanli shijie* [Management World], Vol. 5, pp. 91-95.
- Yi Hongmei, Zhang Linxiu, Scott Rozelle and Chen Wen. Forthcoming. *Do Long-term Rural-to-Urban Migrants Equitably Benefit from NCMS?* UNRISD Working Paper. Geneva: UNRISD.
- Zhan, Shaokang, Zhenwei Sun and Erik Blas. 2002. "Economic transition and maternal health care for internal migrants in Shanghai, China." *Health Policy and Planning*, Vol. 17 (Supplement), pp. 47-55.
- Zheng, Zhenzhen and Pengling Lian. 2005. *Migrant Workers' Health Susceptibility*. Paper presented at the 25th International Conference on Population and Development, France, July.
- Zimmerman Cathy, Ligia Kiss and Mazeda Hossain. 2011. "Migration and health: A framework for 21st century policy-making." *PLoS Medicine*, Vol. 8, No. 5, p. e1001034. doi:10.1371/journal.pmed.1001034.